WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 30 NOVEMBER 2011, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                 ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Miss B Green; Mr M May; Mr M Page; Mr M Wadman; Mr R. Gamble [WC]
Apologies:  Councillors: Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Lee; Mr T Jones;.
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr Wood; Mrs Fisher.






Before the formal business began, the Chairman introduced Jo Loring Fisher, Wiltshire Good Neighbour Coordinator, who gave a 20 minute presentation on Community First and her new role in the parish. The Chairman thanked Jo for her presentation, and the Council undertook to consider how it may support this work in future.

11/12/141
Declarations of interest

There were none.

11/12/142
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

Members agreed the Minutes, and they were signed by that meeting’s Chairman.

The Minutes of the October meeting were also signed by that meeting’s Chairman.

11/12/143
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman noted that the new signage had been installed around the recreation ground, and Members thanked the Clerk.
11/12/144 Public participation

Mr Wood spoke on progress with the Community Speedwatch scheme, and plans for a leaflet, dedicated email and phone number for volunteering enquiries.
11/12/145 Highways and traffic matters

The Chairman introduced some briefing material previously circulated, expressing the wish that the Council establish policy positions on some of the issues to be raised, and that these could then be communicated to the appropriate authorities and officers.

Mr Gamble welcomed the approach being taken on Community Speedwatch. He reported the revised timelines for the publication of Traffic Regulation Orders for the amended speed limit for the A360, and why the current review of limits would not be revisited by Highways for some time. He explained the difficulties being faced by a number of parishes with large lorry traffic and high vehicles meeting the railway bridge. Discussion ensued on possible diversions, and progress with new diversions signed in Devizes. It was agreed that the Clerk should prepare a letter to be sent to Mr Gamble and the Principal Highways Engineer expressing this Council’s view that diversion signage should be extended to route lorries approaching from all directions away from this parish.


Safer crossing points were also discussed. It was agreed that the Footpaths Working Group would form some proposals to be brought back to this Council for onward transmission to Wiltshire Council.


It was agreed that existing initiatives to manage speeding and related education were sufficient for the time being.




Mr Gamble raised the issue of congestion at peak times at the B3098/A360 crossroads. It was agreed that this was a longer term issue and that any solution would require expensive engineering works that were unlikely to be approved in the current climate. The Church Street narrows were also discussed, and it was similarly felt that only considerable expense would provide a managed solution to the restricted space available. It was agreed that this matter would be brought back to the Council at a future meeting.
11/12/146 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble noted that the next Area Board meeting in January would be focussing on younger peoples’ issues, and that there would be bidding for funds to support related initiatives. Overall budget setting for Wiltshire Council was reported as being very difficult.
11/12/147 Risk Management

The unapproved minutes were noted, and it was proposed by Mr Page, seconded by Mr May, with all agreed that the amended Risk Register, previously circulated, be approved.
11/12/148 Footpaths Working Group report

Mrs Ford reported that the Group had recently met, with new non-Council members joining. The spreadsheet continues to be developed. The footpath survey had been initiated with routes shared out amongst members.

Mrs Ford reported that a date had been booked to meet a tenant farmer in Littleton Panell to discuss footpath access issues.
11/12/149
Street Lighting


The Clerk advised that Wiltshire Council had now responded with their technical assessment of this Council’s proposals. A number of lighting units were required to remain on, and an anomaly with the junction of All Saints Road and Church Street recognised. The decision on whether to proceed with the revised scheme was put to a vote by the Chairman, with 5 in favour and 2 abstentions. The Clerk was asked to write to Wiltshire Council accordingly.
11/12/150
Holmfield/Eastfield refuse bin


The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council would be prepared to adopt this bin into their collection rounds, provided it was moved nearer the carriageway. After discussion, it was agreed that the bin should remain where it is, and this Council will continue to service it.
11/12/151
Grounds Maintenance


The Clerk reported that the current contract was arranged for one year, as a joint arrangement with Market Lavington Parish Council, expiring at the end of March 2012. To make budget preparations it was necessary to determine ongoing arrangements. It was agreed that the current contractor was performing well, and so Mr Page proposed, with Mr May seconding, and all agreed that the current contractor be invited to continue for a further year, in accordance with this Council’s Financial Regulations. The Clerk was asked to notify Wiltshire Council and Market Lavington Parish Council.
11/12/152

Reports of representatives

The reports as circulated were noted. 


Dauntseys Aided Primary School – Mrs Evans noted that ‘Forest Schools’ with outdoor activity training were being planned, and that the Nativity Play and a Christmas Sale were also being prepared.


Devizes Area Board – Mrs Gamble updated the Council on her attendance at the Area Board, circulating a briefing paper.


Village Hall - Mrs Ford reported that the Village Hall Committee had recently received a number of enquiries about booking the pitches/grassed area, in conjunction with booking Hall space. After discussion, it was agreed that the Village Hall Committee would undertake a co-ordination role, alongside their Hall booking arrangements, to ensure that proposed usage of the fields did not give rise to confliction. It was clarified that this role would not to be taken as ‘permissive’.
11/12/153
Diamond Jubilee preparations


Due to pressure of business it was agreed to hold this item to the next meeting.

11/12/154 Planning matters


The Clerk reported three decisions had been advised:

E/2011/1358/FUL 3 The Farm, Littleton Panell, Erection of dwelling (amendment to previous approvals) – Approve with conditions;


E/2011/1012/FUL 14 Lavington Lane, Littleton Panell, Extension to rear and over garage – Refused;


E/2011/1278/FUL Dauntseys School, replacement of windows with fire exit door – Approve with conditions.


The Clerk reported that four applications had been received:
E/2011/1462/FUL Hollys, Salisbury Plain Training Area – installation of ISO container;

E/2011/1500/TCA 41 High Street, West Lavington – felling of holly tree;

E/2011/1548/TCA Pagnell Cottage, Pagnell Lane, Littleton Panell – Works to trees;

E/2011/1554/FUL Wishmead, Russell Mill Lane, Littleton Panell – 2 Storey extension.


The Council considered each of these applications and had no objections.


Neighbourhood Planning Working Group


Mrs Gamble reported that this new Group had met, with initial Councillor membership. 8 residents had so far volunteered to serve on the Group in future. Mrs Gamble advised that the Localism Act had received Royal Assent. It was noted that transitional arrangements will be in place, once the National Planning Policy Framework came into force, likely to be April 2012. Mrs Gamble suggested that other parishes might wish to combine with this one to work on a single Neighbourhood Plan, and share the resources required. It was agreed that the Working Group would prepare a draft vision or ‘brief’ for the Council to consider, from which further work could be built, toward the preparation of a draft Plan.
11/12/155
Draft Budget 2012/13


The Clerk presented the second draft budget for 2012/13, with revisions as agreed at the last meeting, explaining the impact of the proposals on the precept.

Mr May queried the project budget, and whether there were firm plans for its expenditure. The Clerk advised there were not, and after discussion on the current financial climate and public spending restrictions, it was proposed by Mr May, and seconded by Mr Wadman that the project budget be reduced to £3000. On being put to the vote, 5 were for and 3 against the proposal. The Clerk was asked to prepare a final draft for consideration by the Council at its next meeting.
11/12/156 Internal Audit

The Clerk advised that as Mr Gamble had stepped down as Internal Auditor earlier this year it was incumbent upon the Council to appoint a replacement. After discussion of the options for provision, the Clerk was recommended to approach a local resident, known to other village organisations for his services.
11/12/157
Disbursements

The following payments were agreed:                                                           £

Kennet Sign and Display Ltd (signage)



    1902.00

F A Coles (bins)






        50.00


M Wadman (wooden post)





          5.52


P Baxter (Memory sticks, Domain name renewal, postage)                     35.09

11/12/158
Correspondence and circulars received


The Clerk advised that an email had been received from Comic Relief, encouraging parish councils to encourage the setting up a fundraising ‘mile’ in support of a national event on 25 March 2012. It was agreed that the Council would so encourage, and the Clerk was asked to forward details to Mr Wadman and Mrs Gamble.
11/12/159
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 5 January 2012 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. 
11/12/160
Items of Maintenance

Mr May enquired whether the Council would support the planting of a tree by the family of the late George Baker within the recreation ground. The Clerk advised that it would be prudent to seek the permission of the landlord, The Holloway Trust. The Council agreed to support the plan, and Miss Green and Mrs Evans would meet to discuss location and a suitable type of tree to recommend, before the ceremony on 14 January 2012.
11/12/140
Key Messages


After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’ (for February circulation) to be traffic diversions, street lighting, Jubilee preparations, and the new signage,
The meeting closed at 10.00pm with the serving of seasonal refreshments.
Signed……………………………………………..…………………. 5 January 2012

MINUTE ITEM 11/12/152






APPENDIX

DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL 

Three points for information only:

1. The biodigester has been installed and is due start biodigseting later today. It will turn food waste into heat, and will help heat the swimming pool.

2. Planning permission is being sought for an array of solar panels on some of the flat roofs.  Planned installation time is by 1 April 2012.

3. A wood chip boiler will be installed shortly in the Manor House.

4.  Also at the Manor, the repairs to the wall have been completed.

R Matters

WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB

The Club has had some success in attracting outside grants, and raising further money by fund raising. This has enabled us to guarantee Monday night opening at the club for twelve months, which, if the four parishes continue their core funding, will ensure that Wednesdays also continue.  Market Lavington parish continues to fund Friday evenings, and will decide at budget time whether this can continue next year.  A number of other initiatives are in the pipeline which we hope can expand our activities further.   We hope, in addition to renaming the youth centre, and possibly planting a tree, to hold a memorial concert for George Baker, sometime around Easter, more information to follow.  

As usual, the club will close over the Christmas/New year break.

M May

EMERGENCY PLANNING

Nothing to report

T Jones
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